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Coverage for COVID-19 (Coronavirus) testing

The North Dakota Insurance Department issues this Bulletin to notify all health insurance carriers, including those who 

write short-term limited duration policies, and travel insurance carriers regarding coverage for COVID-19 testing and 

treatment. 

In order to protect the public health, health carriers and travel insurers are asked to identify and remove barriers to 

testing and treatment for COVID-19. Health carriers must be prepared to address COVID-19 cases in North Dakota. 

The Insurance Department extends its appreciation to health carriers in working with the State to address this public 

health challenge. Since the COVID-19 situation continues to evolve, health carriers should continually assess their 

readiness and be prepared to make any necessary adjustments. 

This bulletin applies to all health benefit plans, short-term limited duration plans, and travel insurance policies. North 

Dakotans enrolled in self-funded employer-based health plans that are not regulated by state law due to the Employee 

Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) should contact their employer to fully understand the scope of 

coverage. 

The Department is asking health carriers providing coverage through health benefit plans and short-term limited 

duration plans to North Dakota residents to take the following immediate measures related to the potential impact of 

COVID-19. 

1. Preparedness. Health carriers should review their internal processes and operations to ensure that they are

prepared to address COVID-19 cases in North Dakota, including providing insureds with information and timely

access to all medically necessary covered health care services. As the COVID-19 situation continues to evolve,

health carriers should continually assess their readiness and make any necessary adjustments

2. Information Access. Access to accurate information and avoiding misinformation are critical. Therefore, health

carriers are asked to inform insureds of available benefits, quickly respond to insured inquiries, and consider

revisions needed to streamline responses and benefits for insureds. Health carriers should make all necessary

and useful information available on their websites and staff their nurse-help lines accordingly.

3. Testing for COVID-19. The Department asks health carriers to waive any cost-sharing, including co-pays,

deductibles and coinsurance for CDC-recommended laboratory testing of COVID-19 so that the cost sharing does

not serve as a barrier to access to these important tests. In addition, health carriers are also asked to waive the

cost-sharing for an in-network provider office visit, urgent care center visit and an emergency room visit when




